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The mission of the Halifax County Board of Commissioners is to provide leadership and support for an effective county
government that seeks to enhance the quality of life for the people of Halifax County.

Call to Order Chairman Vernon J. Bryant

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance

Adoption of the Agenda

Conflict of Interest Chairman Vernon J. Bryant

In accordance with the Halifax County Board of Commissioners Rules of Procedures and N. C. G. S. Sec.153A-44, it is the duty of every member
present to vote on all matters coming before the Board, unless there is a conflict of interest as determined by the Board or by law.  Does any Board
member have any known conflict of interest with respect to any matters coming before the Board today?  If so, please identify the conflict and the
remaining Board members will vote to consider the requested excuse.

1. Consent Agenda County Commissioners

A. Approval of Minutes

B. Budget Amendments

C. Property Tax Refunds and Releases - February 2019

D. SHIIP Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act

2. Special Recognition

A. Retirement Resolution - Patricia C. Yarboro County Commissioners

3. Public Comment Period N. C. G. S. 153A - 52.1

4. Agenda Items

A. District Court Upgrades Honorable Brenda G. Branch, Chief
District Court Judge

B. Halifax Community College Mid-Year Update Presentation Dr. Michael A. Elam, Halifax
Community College President

C. Homework Help Pilot Program Ginny Orvedahl, Library Director

5. Board Appointments

A. Board Appointments County Commissioners

6. Economic Development Report

http://www.halifaxnc.com


7. County Manager’s Report

A. Retirement Resolution - Mary W. Gregory

8. County Attorney’s Report

A. Approval of Loan from Halifax EMC for Patrol Cars M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

9. Other Business County Commissioners

A. Resolution in Honor of Robertha McGuire Wade Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman

10. Closed Session County Commissioners

11. Adjourn County Commissioners

***
Accommodations for individuals with disabilities may be arranged by contacting

the County Manager's office at 252-583-1131 at least 48 hours prior to the meeting.
***



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board/Assistant to the County Manager

SUBJECT: Approval of Minutes

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find draft minutes for your review.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
December 3, 2018 Regular Meeting
December 7, 2018 Regular Meeting
January 7, 2019 Regular Meeting
January 22, 2019 Regular Meeting

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the draft minutes. 
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 MINUTES 

HALIFAX COUNTY  
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING 
DECEMBER 3, 2018 

  
Note to Reader:  Although the printed agenda document for this Board 
meeting is not part of these minutes, the agenda document provides 
background information on most all of the items discussed by the Board 
at this meeting.  The Clerk to the Board maintains the agenda document 
in accordance with the laws of North Carolina.  One may see a copy of 
the agenda for this meeting by contacting the Clerk to the Board. 

 
The Halifax County Board of Commissioners held a Regular Meeting on Monday, 

December 3, 2018, at 9:30 A. M. in the Historic Courthouse, Halifax, North Carolina.   
 
PRESENT: Honorable J. Rives Manning, Jr., Vice Chairman   
  Honorable Carolyn C. Johnson  
  Honorable Marcelle O. Smith   
  Honorable Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 
  Honorable T. Patrick W. Qualls (Left the meeting at 10:57 A. M.) 
  Honorable Linda A. Brewer 
 
OTHERS: Tony N. Brown, County Manager   
  Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board/Assistant to the County Manager 
  M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney  

Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Director 
Dia H. Denton, Deputy County Manager 
Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director  
Renee Perry, Human Resources Management Director 
Ian M. Bumgarner, Senior Management Analyst 

  Michelle F. Moseley, Paralegal 
   
Call to Order 
 

Chairman Bryant called the meeting to order.   
 

Adoption of the Agenda 
 
 Commissioner Johnson moved to approve the agenda as presented.  Commissioner 
Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  
 
Conflict of Interest 

 
There was no conflict of interest noted by any member of the Board.  
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1. Consent Agenda   
 
 Commissioner Smith moved to approve the following items on the consent agenda.  
Commissioner Manning seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 
A. Approval of Minutes 
 

 Andrea H. Wiggins, Clerk to the Board, requested that the Board approve the draft 
minutes of the May 21, 2018 Regular Meeting, June 4, 2018 Regular Meeting, June 18, 2018 
Regular Meeting, and July 9, 2018 Regular Meeting.  
 

B. Budget Amendments  
 
 Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director, requested that the Board approve a list of budget 
amendments, which is attached to these minutes as Attachment A.   

 
C. Property Tax Releases - November 2018 

 
 Doris B. Hawkins, Halifax County Tax Coordinator and Collector, requested that the 
Board approve the property tax releases in accordance with N. C. G. S. §105-380 and N. C. G. S. 
§105-381.  
 

D. 2019 Board of Commissioners Meeting Schedule.  
 

Andrea H. Wiggins, Clerk to the Board, requested that the Board approve the 2019 Board 
of Commissioners Meeting Schedule.   
 

E. Computers in Libraries Conference Scholarship 
 
 Ginny Orvedahl, Library Director, requested that the Board approve the submission of 
the Computers in Libraries Conference Scholarship application, the receipt of funds if awarded, 
and authorize the appropriate staff to execute the documents.  
 
2. Public Comment Period N. C. G. S. §153A - 52.1 
 
 India King, 4108 Ridgecrest Road, Littleton, addressed the Board and requested that she 
not be required to pay the collection, disposal, and availability fees on her property as it had been 
unoccupied and not fit for human habitation.  Chairman Bryant requested that the County 
Manager research this matter and respond to Ms. King by letter and also send a copy of the letter 
to the Board.  
 
3. Agenda Items  
 

A. Halifax County Stepping-Up Mental Health Program  
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Dr. Deron Coy, Correctional Behavioral Health, addressed the Board and provided a brief 

PowerPoint presentation regarding the Halifax County Stepping-Up Mental Health Program and 
the Halifax County Jail Pilot Program.  The goals of the Stepping-Up Program were to assess the 
percentage of serious and persistently mentally ill in the jail, provide ongoing mental health 
treatment to detainees with an emphasis on the serious and persistently mentally ill, and explore 
alternative sentencing for the serious and persistently mentally ill.  The ultimate goal was pre-
booking diversion for the serious and persistently mentally ill from the jail.  From January to 
mid-November there were 173 individual mental health sessions held with 55 detainees.  The 
booking and medical intake forms, medication records, available history and in-jail assessments 
indicated 10% to 15% of the jail population met the criteria for serious and persistently mentally 
ill, which consisted of psychotic disorders, bipolar disorder, and severe depression.  Of the 55 
detainees that were assessed, 47% were serious and persistently mentally ill, 20% were 
moderately to mildly depressed, 13% were primarily substance abuse, 11% had no diagnosis, and 
the remainder had intellectual limitations, antisocial based tendencies, or anxiety.  Meeting the 
goals consisted of assessing the prevalence and provide initial and ongoing treatment within 
weeks of being online for videoconference, and establish alternative sentencing with the 
assistance of Mental Health Court through ongoing efforts with Brenda G. Branch, Chief District 
Court Judge, Visions Behavioral Health, and Cardinal Innovations.  

 
B. Parks and Recreation Advisory Board Bylaws Amendments   

 
Ian M. Bumgarner, Halifax County Parks and Recreation Advisory Board, addressed the 

Board and requested the approval of amendments to the bylaws as follows:  Article II - 
Appointment and Composition of the Board, Section 1.  The Advisory Board shall not exceed 
fifteen (15) ten (10) members that represent the diverse nature of Halifax County.  Article III - 
Officers of the Board, Section 1.  The Deputy County Manager, or his or her appointee, shall 
serve as Secretary to the Board and will have no vote.  Section 2. Officers shall serve for one 
year from election with eligibility for re-election.  Officers shall be elected each year, with 
eligibility for re-election in December and shall serve for one year beginning in January of the 
following year.  Article IV - Duties of the Officers, Section 3.  As the Secretary of the Board, the 
Deputy County Manager, or his or her appointee, may delegate all or part of the duties to another 
County Management staff member, but shall hold the office of the Secretary and shall be held 
responsible for the satisfactory accomplishment of the secretarial duties.  Article VII - Meetings 
and Quorum, Section 2.  In addition, special meetings shall be called upon written request by 
eight or more a majority of Board members.  Article X - Communication with Board of 
Commissioners, Section 1.  The Advisory Board may periodically will report biannually to the 
Board of Commissioners any updates regarding grants, projects, or other matters that may be of 
interest to the County Commissioners to keep them updated on the work of the Advisory Board. 

 
Tony N. Brown, County Manager, recommended that the Board change biannually to 

annually similar to requirements of other boards/committees/commissions.  It was the consensus 
of the Board to approve the recommendation of the County Manager.  

 
Commissioner Manning recommended the following amendments for clarification as 

follows:   Article III - Officers of the Board, Section 2. Officers shall serve for one year from 
election with eligibility for re-election.  Officers shall be elected each year in December and shall 
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serve for one year beginning in January of the following year, with eligibility for re-election.  
Article VII - Meetings and Quorum, Section 2.  In addition, special meetings shall be called upon 
written request by eight or more a majority of total Board members.  It was the consensus of the 
Board to approve the recommendations of Commissioner Manning. 

 
Commissioner Brewer moved to approve the amendments to the bylaws of the Parks and 

Recreation Advisory Board.  Commissioner Manning seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by voice vote. 

 
C. C. D. Williams Construction Company, Inc.  

 
C. Shane Lynch, Tax Assessor, addressed the Board stating that all businesses were 

required to list any business-related personal property and/or business-related improvements to 
leased real property during the annual listing period each year.  When a business did not 
accurately list their personal property or list it at all, N. C. G. S. §105-312 allowed the Assessor 
to create a discovery bill for the current year and for any of the preceding five years during 
which it escaped taxation.  The same statute allowed the Tax Assessor and Tax Collector to add a 
penalty of 10% of the amount of the tax for the earliest year in which the property was not listed, 
plus an additional 10% of the same amount for each subsequent listing period that elapsed before 
the property was discovered.  The statute also provided the Board with the authority to 
compromise, settle, or adjust the taxes and penalty.  The Board was provided letters from the 
accountant of C. D. Williams Construction Company, Inc., a breakdown of penalties, and a copy 
of N. C. G. S. §105-312 regarding discovered property, appraisal and penalty.  He explained that 
the International Registration Plan listing was confusing to the Tax Department and other 
counties; however, it was the responsibility of the taxpayer to list all their property.  It was 
requested that the Board decide whether to compromise, settle, or adjust the taxes and penalty in 
the total amount of $2,706.54 regarding C. D. Williams Construction Company, Inc. 

 
Charlie Williams, C. D. Williams Construction Company, Inc., requested that the Board 

waive the penalties based on the confusing rules of the International Registration Plan that no 
one could explain or understand including the Tax Department.  He explained that all of his 
vehicles were registered with the Department of Motor Vehicles and that he listed the vehicles 
based on his understanding of the rules and was not trying to intentionally avoid paying taxes.  
Commissioner Qualls left the meeting. 

 
Commissioner Smith moved to approve a compromise regarding C. D. Williams 

Construction Company, Inc., that a 10% penalty would be applied for each year from 2013 
through 2018, which would reduce the penalty from $2,704.54 to $882.15 based upon the 
information Mr. Williams presented and the confusion regarding the International Registration 
Plan.  Commissioner Manning seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 
D. Health Department New Clinical Fees  
 
Bruce Robistow, Health Department Director, addressed the Board requesting the 

approval of new clinical fees that were approved by the Board of Health during its November 26, 
2018 Meeting as follows:  Nexplanon Insertion $107 and Nexplanon Removal $107. 
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 Commissioner Johnson moved to approve the Health Department new clinical fees.  
Commissioner Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  
 

E. Roanoke Rapids Graded School District Lottery Funds Request 
 

Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director, addressed the Board requesting the approval of the 
Roanoke Rapids Graded School District lottery funds request regarding the debt service on the 
Manning Elementary School in the amount of $200,000. 

 
Commissioner Brewer moved to approve the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District 

lottery funds request regarding the debt service on the Manning Elementary School in the 
amount of $200,000.  Commissioner Smith seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by 
voice vote. 

 
4.   Board Appointments 
 
Health Board   
 

Commissioner Johnson moved to reappoint Justin Blackmon, Donald Crowder, Eloise P. 
Hardee, Belinda Hill, Eric Nicholson, Kimberly Mack, Carol Anne Rupe, and Melissa Woodruff 
to serve on the Health Board, terms expiring December 31, 2021.  Commissioner Brewer 
seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 
Parks and Recreation Advisory Board   
 

Commissioner Manning moved to appoint Hattie Staton to replace Loraine Searcy on the 
Parks and Recreation Advisory Board, term expiring September 30, 2021.  Commissioner 
Johnson seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 
5. Economic Development Report   

 
Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Director, addressed the Board and provided a 

brief PowerPoint presentation regarding the monthly Halifax County Economic Development 
Commission Activity Report. 

 
6.   County Manager’s Report   
 
 Tony N. Brown, County Manager, addressed the Board and provided a copy of the North 
Carolina Tier Designations.  He reminded the Board of the Retreat that was scheduled for Friday, 
December 7, 2018 at the Center for Energy Education at 9:00 A. M. and distributed an 
assignment to be completed in preparation of the meeting called Charting a Future Course.   
 
7.   County Attorney’s Report 
 

A. Offers to Purchase County Property - East 10th Street and Park Avenue, Roanoke 
Rapids  
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 M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney, addressed the Board stating that during the 
November 5, 2018 Regular Meeting, the Board received information regarding two offers to 
purchase certain County property in the Forest Hills Shopping Center, Roanoke Rapids.  One 
offer was from Cynthia M. Fowler, Trustee under the Mildred V. Medlin Revocable Trust, to 
purchase a tract fronting 56 feet, more or less, on East 10th Street, running back 148 feet, more 
or less, for a price of $1,500.  The second offer was also from Cynthia M. Fowler for the 
purchase of a tract fronting 14 feet on Park Avenue, running back 140 feet, for a price of $500. 
The Board authorized the sale of both tracts by the offer and upset bid process set forth in N. C. 
G. S. §160A-269 after which both tracts were advertised for upset bids and no upset bids were 
received; therefore, the Board must decide whether to accept the two offers.  It was requested 
that if the Board desired to accept either offer, the resolutions must be adopted, which are 
attached to these minutes as Attachment B.   
 
 Commissioner Manning moved to adopt the resolution to accept the offer for the 
purchase of County property being sold by negotiated offer and upset bid process pursuant to    
N. C. G. S. §160A-269 regarding Forest Hills Shopping Center, Park Avenue Tract, and the 
resolution to accept the offer for the purchase of County property being sold by negotiated offer 
and upset bid process pursuant to N. C. G. S. §160A-269 regarding Forest Hills Shopping 
Center, East 10th Street Tract.  Commissioners Brewer seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by voice vote. 
 
 B. North Carolina Department of Transportation Offer to Purchase Property.  
 
 M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney, addressed the Board stating that on November 
13, 2018, the County received an offer from the North Carolina Department of Transportation to 
purchase the necessary right-of-way area located at EMS Station 6 at the corner of Highway 125 
and American Legion Road.  The offer was in the amount of $39,725 and was accompanied by 
an appraisal.  On November 27, 2018, County staff made a counter offer of $50,000 and required 
the installation of bollards at the southeast corner of the EMS Station and around the emergency 
generator on the south side of the building.  On November 30, 2018, the North Carolina 
Department of Transportation agent informed the County that they would be willing to pay 
$52,000 for the right-of-way, but would prefer that the County install the bollards, hence the 
additional $2,000.  
 
 Commissioner Brewer moved to approve the North Carolina Department of 
Transportation offer to purchase the right away area located at EMS Station 6 in the amount of 
$52,000 and to authorize the appropriate staff to execute the documents.  Commissioner 
Manning seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 
8. Other Business  
  

Commissioner Johnson reminded the Board that during the November 19, 2018 Regular 
Meeting she requested a copy of the Sheriff’s Annual Report, which had not been received.  
Chairman Bryant requested that the Clerk to the Board contact the Sheriff regarding this matter 
and provide copies to the Board. 
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9. Closed Session  
 

A.  Approval of Closed Session Minutes 
 
Commissioner Manning moved to approve the June 18, 2018 and July 9, 2018 Closed 

Session minutes that would remain sealed until allowed to be released.  Commissioner Johnson 
seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 
10. Announcement - Halifax County Schools Annual Luncheon 
 
 The Board left the Historic Courthouse at approximately 12:00 Noon to attend the 
Halifax County Schools Annual Luncheon. 
 
11. Adjourn until December 7, 2018 Retreat  

 
With there being no further matters to come before the Board, Commissioner Smith 

moved to adjourn the meeting until December 7, 2018 Retreat at 9:00 A. M. at the Center for 
Energy Education.  Commissioner Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by 
voice vote.  

 
 
_________________________________ 

                                                                                    Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 
       Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
 
 
 
 
_____________________________________ 
Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board 
Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
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Attachment A 
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Attachment B 
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Attachment B 
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Attachment B 
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Attachment B 
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MINUTES 

HALIFAX COUNTY 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

RETREAT 
REGULAR MEETING 

DECEMBER 7, 2018 
 

Note to Reader:  Although the printed agenda document for this Board 
meeting is not part of these minutes, the agenda document provides 
background information on most all of the items discussed by the Board 
at this meeting.  The Clerk to the Board maintains the agenda document 
in accordance with the laws of North Carolina.  One may see a copy of 
the agenda for this meeting by contacting the Clerk to the Board. 

 
The Halifax County Board of Commissioners held a Retreat on Friday, December 7, 

2018, at 9:00 A. M. at the Center for Energy Education, Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina.   
 
PRESENT: Honorable J. Rives Manning, Jr., Vice Chairman  
  Honorable Carolyn C. Johnson  
  Honorable Marcelle O. Smith   
  Honorable Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman  
  Honorable T. Patrick W. Qualls  
  Honorable Linda A. Brewer 
 
OTHERS: Tony N. Brown, County Manager  
  Neil Emory, North Carolina Association of County Commissioners 

Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board/Assistant to the County Manager 
M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney 
Dia H. Denton, Deputy County Manager  

  Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director  
Renee Perry, Human Resources Management Director 

  Ian M. Bumgarner, Senior Management Analyst 
 
Call to Order 
 

Chairman Bryant called the meeting to order. 
 

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance  

Commissioner Manning provided the invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was then 
recited. 

 
 Adoption of the Agenda 
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Commissioner Brewer moved to approve the agenda as presented. Commissioner Qualls 

seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  
 

Conflict of Interest 
 

There was no conflict of interest noted by any member of the Board.  
  

1. Opening - 2018 Accomplishments  
 
Tony N. Brown, County Manager, addressed the Board and welcomed everyone present.  

He then reviewed the 2018 Accomplishments that had been provided for the Board’s review and 
discussion.   

 
2. Charting a Future Course  

 
Neil Emory, North Carolina Association of County Commissioners, Facilitator, addressed 

the Board and conducted a brief exercise entitled Charting a Future Course in regards to long-
term and short-term goals.  In preparation for the Retreat, the Commissioners were asked to 
provide two major goals that the County would be faced with, propose an action plan on how to 
facilitate strategic planning, and provide the cost associated with the goals.   

 
Commissioner Bryant stated that his first goal was regarding the opening and full 

operation of Klausner Lumber Two.  A brief discussion was held regarding the continued delays 
and the importance of Klausner Lumber Two opening, being fully operational, and providing 
jobs in the County.  The second goal was the renovation or replacement of a new Weldon Stem 
High School Career Academies.  A brief discussion was held regarding a plan for improving the 
high school, average daily membership, strategic planning, financing, use of lottery funds, 
building a prototype school, and taking into consideration the needs of the students attending 
Weldon Stem High School Career Academies and the request of Weldon City Schools Board of 
Education. 

 
Commissioner Brewer stated that her first goal was regarding mental health and social 

security.  A brief discussion was held regarding a declining and aging population and its impact 
on services the County provided, inclining young adults to relocate to the County and raise a 
family, lack of employment opportunities, untrained workforce and the need for workforce 
development, and if the Board was not in favor of raising taxes how would the County meet the 
need for required health and social services.  The second goal was regarding broadband.  A 
discussion was held regarding establishing broadband across the entire County to assist children 
with their educational needs and for all North Carolina counties to press upon the General 
Assembly the need for broadband distribution, especially in rural areas. 

 
Commissioner Johnson stated that her first goal was improving education.  A brief 

discussion was held regarding improving education by ensuring that the academic requirements 
were met by each school that would enable all students to excel educationally and to be able to 
compete globally.  The second goal was regarding broadband.  A brief discussion was held in 
regards to the accessibility of broadband in the entire County, the educational impact on students, 



December 7, 2018 Regular Meeting Retreat 
Book 41, Page 133 

 
and how local governments could band together in addressing the General Assembly regarding 
the need for broadband.  

 
Commissioner Qualls stated that his first goal was to improve water quality.  A brief 

discussion was held regarding futile efforts to improve water quality by partnering with the 
Town of Weldon to build a new water plant, and that the County had made some improvements; 
however, further improvements were needed to the improve water quality.  The second goal was 
regarding the tremendous needs of the County.  A brief discussion was held regarding financing 
the cost of a  jail expansion due to the overpopulation of inmates; a new Weldon Stem High 
School Career Academies, capital projects, funding programs that were mandated and not 
funding the programs that were not mandated; severe inequity in employee compensation; and 
the need to facilitate better education and providing equitable structure, mentoring, and support 
for all students, especially for the students that do not have the resources and support at home.  A 
discussion was held regarding raising taxes for a poor County and the need to be more prudent 
regarding spending.   

 
Commissioner Smith stated that his first goal was the Jail expansion.  A brief discussion 

was held regarding when the Board would address the needs of the jail concerning the 
overpopulation of inmates, cost of transporting and housing inmates in other localities, 
administrative code violations, and the cost of financing a new jail expansion.  The second goal 
was how to retain trained employees from leaving due to higher salaries in neighboring 
localities, how to recruit and retain the younger population, and to provide safe constructive 
recreation and vocational training for youth in the County.   

 
Commissioner Manning stated that his first goal was to improve employee customer 

service and communication skills.  A brief discussion was held regarding the level of customer 
service that County departments were providing to the public when answering telephone calls.  It 
was requested that the County Manager have a discussion during the next Department Head 
Meeting and direct staff to state their name when answering telephone calls so that the public 
would know with whom they were communicating.  The second goal was funding needs and not 
wants and collecting and accounting for all County funds.  A brief discussion was held regarding 
making sure that all property was properly listed and billed. 

  
Chairman Bryant provided the blessing and the Board recessed for lunch. 
 

3. Charting a Future Course Continued 
 
Mr. Emory reviewed the submission from the Management Team in regards to long-term 

and short-term goals as follows:  1. Employee total compensation which included a pay study, 
employee pay to include cost of living allowance and performance pay, health savings account 
funds, and 401K contribution.  2.  Capital Improvement Plan/Capital Reserve Fund.  3.  County 
rebranding and vision which included moving into the 21st century, taking advantage of County 
resources, and charting a bigger and brighter future for the County.  4.  Technology/Broadband 
included providing access to citizens.  5.  Education funding which included the selling of 
surplus property, money towards school capital improvements with the County being one of the 
lowest per pupil spending in North Carolina.  A discussion was held regarding the different types 
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of strategic planning and reserving funds for building schools, jails, and other future 
infrastructure needs; employee training; employee compensation; making sure employees had 
what was needed to do a great job for the County; and partnering with the Halifax Community 
College regarding workforce investments.   

 
Mr. Emory expressed how important it was to recognize issues and what could be done to 

begin moving forward with a strategic plan, capital improvement plan, capital reserve fund, 
surveying employees regarding what could be done better, and contacting the college regarding 
workforce investments and training.  It was recommended that the Board have discussions and 
provide direction regarding strategic planning and facilitate groups moving forward.    

 
4. Halifax County Boards and Commissions 

 
Tony N. Brown, County Manager, addressed the Board and inquired if there was anyone 

that wanted to serve on a different board or commission that had a commissioner appointment. 
He provided a list of the Halifax County Boards and Commissions.  Mr. Emory stated that there 
were boards and commissions that were not currently meeting or was being recommended to be 
dissolved such as the Grievance Committee, EMS Advisory Committee, Halifax County Human 
Relations Commission, and Solid Waste Advisory Board.  After a brief discussion was held, it 
was requested that the County Manager place this matter on an upcoming agenda and provide 
background information along with explanations regarding why the highlighted boards and 
commissions should be dissolved based on whether they were active or inactive, mandated by 
statute, and those that had difficulties meeting due to the lack of a quorum. Commissioner 
Brewer left the meeting. 

 
5. Halifax County Budget 

 
Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director, addressed the Board and provided an update 

regarding the history of Fund Balance for the years 2004-2018.  The unaudited total Fund 
Balance was in the amount of $31,097,877; 50.88% and the unassigned Fund Balance was in the 
amount of $12,472,502; 20.41%.  She then reviewed the FY 2018-2019 General Fund Debt 
Payment Schedule and FY 2019 Revenue Projection. 

   
Dia H. Denton, Deputy County Manager, addressed the Board and reviewed the 2019-

2020 Departmental Capital Outlay which consisted of total new and recurring capital as follows:   
County Funds $2,759,353; Public Utilities $354,800; and Tax Revaluation $8,000. 

 
M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney, addressed the Board and provided a list of 

county owned property that was currently not being used for review.  He requested that the 
Board consider implementing a capital reserve fund that would list the names of the projects and 
assist the Board in planning how to fund the projects over the next five to ten years and would be 
utilized in conjunction with the capital improvement plan.  It was the consensus of the Board to 
authorize that the County Attorney provide examples of funding mechanisms. 
 

Tony N. Brown, County Manager, stated that each year the Board needed to determine 
whether to change its method of distribution of local sales and use taxes from the ad valorem 
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method to the per capita method.  It was the consensus of the Board to continue with the ad 
valorem method of distribution. 

 
Renee Perry, Human Resources Management Director, addressed the Board and provided 

a brief report regarding the total compensation of the County.  It was requested that the Board 
consider a County contribution for a 401K match from 1% to 5% for eligible employees, approve 
and implement a pay study, and a 5% cost of living increase.  It was the consensus of the Board 
that the County Manager would provide the cost of a pay study.  After a brief discussion was 
held, Commissioner Manning suggested that the County Manager include a 2%, 3%, 4%, and 5% 
cost of living increase in the budget for consideration.  Commissioner Qualls suggested that the 
County Manager use the same process that was used during the last budget work session in 
which employee compensation was already included in the budget.  
 
6. Adjourn until January 7, 2019 Regular Meeting at 9:30 A.M. 
 

With there being no further matters to come before the Board, Commissioner Smith   
moved to adjourn the meeting until the January 7, 2019 Regular Meeting.  Commissioner 
Manning seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 

 
_________________________________ 

                                                                             Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 
        Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
 
 

_____________________________________ 
Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board 
Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
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MINUTES 

HALIFAX COUNTY  
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING 
January 7, 2019 

  
Note to Reader:  Although the printed agenda document for this Board 
meeting is not part of these minutes, the agenda document provides 
background information on most all of the items discussed by the Board 
at this meeting.  The Clerk to the Board maintains the agenda document 
in accordance with the laws of North Carolina.  One may see a copy of 
the agenda for this meeting by contacting the Clerk to the Board. 

 
The Halifax County Board of Commissioners held a Regular Meeting on Monday, 

January 7, 2019, at 9:30 A. M. in the Historic Courthouse, Halifax, North Carolina.   
 
PRESENT: Honorable J. Rives Manning, Jr., Vice Chairman   
  Honorable Marcelle O. Smith  
  Honorable Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 
  Honorable T. Patrick W. Qualls 
  Honorable Linda A. Brewer 
 
OTHERS: Tony N. Brown, County Manager   
  Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board/Assistant to the County Manager 
  M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney  

Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Director 
Dia H. Denton, Deputy County Manager  
Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director  
Renee Perry, Human Resources Management Director 
Ian M. Bumgarner, Senior Management Analyst 

  Michelle F. Moseley, Paralegal 
 
ABSENT:  Honorable Carolyn C. Johnson 
 
Call to Order 
 

Chairman Bryant called the meeting to order.  
 

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance 
 

Commissioner Qualls provided the invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was then 
recited. 

Adoption of the Agenda 
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Chairman Bryant requested that Item 4D. White’s Auto, LLC, and White Ford, LLC, be 

removed from the agenda. 
 
Commissioner Smith moved to approve the agenda as amended.  Commissioner Manning 

seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  
 

Conflict of Interest 
 
Chairman Bryant stated that under Item 3. Public Comment Period that Paul W. Heaton, 

Jr., had signed up to make comments and that he worked with his wife, Ellen Heaton, Heaton 
Real Estate.   There was no other conflict of interest noted by any member of the Board.  

 
1. Consent Agenda   

 
 Commissioner Brewer moved to approve the following items on the consent agenda.  
Commissioner Manning seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 
A. Budget Amendments  

 
 Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director, requested that the Board approve a list of budget 
amendments, which is attached to these minutes as Attachment A.   
 
 B. Acceptance of K9 Vest Donation 
 

Sheriff S. Wes Tripp, Sheriff’s Office, requested that the Board approve the receipt of a 
donation from James Allen for a K9 vest in the amount of $732.15 
 

C. Property Tax Releases - December 2018 
 
 Doris B. Hawkins, Halifax County Tax Coordinator and Collector, requested that the 
Board approve the property tax releases in accordance with G. S. §105-380 and G. S. §105-381.  
 
2. Special Recognitions 
 

A. Retirement Resolution - Reaver R. Gay, Department of Social Services   
 

Commissioner Manning read and presented a retirement resolution to Reaver R. Gay, 
Department of Social Services, which is attached to these minutes as Attachment B.  

 
 Commissioner Manning moved to adopt the retirement resolution honoring Reaver R. 
Gay, Department of Social Services.  Commissioner Smith seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by voice vote.   
 

B. Retirement Resolution - Lawrence R. Langley, Operations Department  
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Commissioner Brewer read and presented a retirement resolution to Lawrence R. 

Langley, Operations Department, which is attached to these minutes as Attachment C.  
 

 Commissioner Brewer moved to adopt the retirement resolution honoring Lawrence R. 
Langley, Operations Department.  Commissioner Manning seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by voice vote.   
 
3. Public Comment Period N. C. G. S. §153A - 52.1 
 
 Paul W. Heaton, Jr., 309 Long Circle, Roanoke Rapids, addressed the Board and 
expressed concerns regarding hunting deer with dogs in the County and the trespassing of dogs 
on his private property.  He explained that he was not against regulating weapons and hunting; 
however, was requesting that the Board develop some form of regulation that law enforcement 
could enforce regarding the trespassing of hunting dogs on private property.  
 
 David A. Box, 83 Berkshire Drive, Littleton, addressed the Board and echoed the 
concerns of Mr. Heaton regarding hunting dogs trespassing on private property.  He explained 
that he was not against dog hunting; however, expressed concerns regarding the lack of respect 
exhibited by the hunters and their dogs trespassing on private property.  He requested that the 
Board adopt regulations that would protect the private property of landowners. 
 
4. Agenda Items  

 
A. City of Roanoke Rapids One Cent Local Option Sales and Use Tax  

 
Emery G. Doughtie, City of Roanoke Rapids Mayor, addressed the Board and stated that 

on December 18, 2018, the Roanoke Rapids City Council adopted a resolution to pursue local 
legislation that would authorize a one cent local option sales and use tax referendum, which 
would sunset when the Roanoke Rapids Theatre loan was completely paid.  The primary need of 
the City was to offset the renegotiated loan payments on the Roanoke Rapids Theatre, which was 
approximately $980,000 per year.  The City of Roanoke Rapids had been frugal in its spending 
and had not raised property taxes in over 12 years or sales and use taxes in 16 years.  The 
additional revenue would generate approximately $1 Million in revenue and improve the quality 
of life for its citizens by meeting the critical budgetary needs of the City.  It was requested that 
the Board approve a letter of support regarding the efforts of the City of Roanoke Rapids to 
obtain a one cent local option sales and use tax in the City of Roanoke Rapids.   

 
Commissioner Qualls moved to authorize the County staff to draft a letter of support that 

states that the County supported the concept of the City of Roanoke Rapids to obtain a one cent 
local option sales and use tax in the City of Roanoke Rapids.  Commissioner Manning seconded 
the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 
B. 2018 Audit Report 

 
James Bence, Mauldin and Jenkins, LLC, addressed the Board and provide a brief 

PowerPoint presentation regarding the 2018 Audit Report.  The audit was performed in 



January 7, 2019 Regular Meeting  
Book 41, Page 139 

 
accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and 
government auditing standards.  The County received an unmodified clean opinion on basic 
financial statements and full cooperation was received from management and staff during the 
audit.  The General Fund revenues were 1.8% less than the amended budgeted amount.  
Expenditures for many functional areas were less than budgeted by $8.4 Million, 12.8%, from 
the operating budget.  Human services was $4.5 Million under budget and general government 
function was $2.1 Million under budget.  Several departments were under budget due to 
personnel vacancies and efforts to spend conservatively.  Other financing sources included 
proceeds from the sale of capital assets as well as the issuance of a new EMS equipment lease. 
The budgeted use of Fund Balance was not needed to the extent anticipated, as actual revenues 
and other financing sources exceeded expenditures.  The Water and Sewer Fund had an increase 
in net position in the amount of $22,000 for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2018 and the Solid 
Waste Landfill had a decrease in the amount of $267,000 to net position for the same period; 
however, both funds had a positive net position at the end of the year.  The full 2018 Audit 
Report can be obtained by contacting the Finance Director. 

 
Commissioner Manning moved to accept the 2018 Audit Report.  Commissioner 

Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 
C.   Register of Deeds Report 
 
Christie C. Avens, Register of Deeds, addressed the Board and provided the annual 

Register of Deeds Report.  The FY 2017-2018 revenue totals in the amount of $538,359.50 was 
generated from five different sources as follows:  vital records $66,790; recording fees $147,940; 
excise stamp fees $298,709; marriage licenses $15,660; miscellaneous revenues $8,934.50; and 
refunds $326.  A major goal of the Register of Deeds was the expansion of available online real 
estate records from 1905 through 1933 that would be completed in two phases.  Phase one had 
been completed which consisted of scanning the indexes and phase two consisted of scanning the 
hard copy deed books that referenced the same date range as the indexes.  Kofile Preservation 
had completely restored six older deed books and would continue to restore other deed books 
that needed repair.  The Register of Deeds Office continued to participate in the statewide birth 
certificate issuance program that was offered by the North Carolina Vital Records.  It was noted 
that 159 birth certificates were issued from outside the County, which was convenient to citizens 
and enhanced customer service.   

 
Commissioner Smith moved to accept the Register of Deeds Report.  Commissioner 

Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  
 
D. North Carolina 911 Grant Update 

 
Heather Joyner, E-911 Central Communications Manager, addressed the Board and 

reported that the North Carolina 911 Board Grant Committee completed a reconsideration review 
of the North Carolina 911 Grant application for the Halifax County 911 Regional Backup Center 
in the amount of $8,500,000, which was approximately 98% of the estimated project cost.  On 
December 7, 2018, the North Carolina 911 Board Grant Committee made a recommendation to 
the North Carolina 911 Board for 50% of the grant toward building a new Central 
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Communications 911 Center in the amount of $4,067,779.98 that would also serve as a backup 
center for Warren and Franklin counties.  The grant award was conditioned upon a written 
response to questions the Board needed to answer no later than January 8, 2019, before the grant 
agreement would be drafted and signed.  The questions were as follows:  Is Halifax County 
willing to accept the reduced amount of funds in the amount of $4,067,779.98?  Will the project 
be completed as described in the grant application with the awarded grant funds? Explain any 
changes either in funds or scope that may be associated with the grant award amount.  It was 
requested that the Board approve the receipt of funds in the amount of $4,067,779.98 and staff 
would continue to pursue additional grant funds as well as no/low-interest loans to support the 
project; decide whether the project would be completed as described in the grant application with 
the awarded grant funds; and explain any changes either in funds or scope that may be associated 
with the grant award amount.   

 
Commissioner Smith moved to approve the receipt of North Carolina 911 Grant funds in 

the amount of $4,067,779.98 and to authorize staff to draft a letter of acceptance with the 
understanding that the Board would have to do its due diligence regarding finding additional 
funding, and if the funds could not be obtained the County would not be able to move forward 
with the project.  Commissioner Qualls seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by 
voice vote. 

 
5. Board Appointments  
 
Grievance Committee 
 
 Commissioner Qualls moved to reappoint Tony Brown, Frederick Bunch, and Kristen 
Scott to serve on the Grievance Committee, terms expiring January 31, 2021.  Commissioner 
Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 

Commissioner Manning moved to waive the term limits and reappoint Ed Johnson and 
Ginny Orvedahl to serve on the Grievance Committee, terms expiring January 31, 2021.  
Commissioner Qualls seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 
Halifax - Northampton Regional Airport Authority  
 
 Commissioner Qualls moved to reappoint Vernon J. Bryant and Edward Lee Clements to 
serve on the Halifax - Northampton Regional Airport Authority, terms expiring January 31, 
2022.  Commissioner Smith seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 

Commissioner Qualls moved to waive the term limit and reappoint Julia Meacham to 
serve on the Halifax - Northampton Regional Airport Authority, terms expiring January 31, 
2022.  Commissioner Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 
Industrial Facilities and Pollution Control 

 
It was the consensus of the Board to defer action on the Industrial Facilities and Pollution 

Control until the next meeting.  



January 7, 2019 Regular Meeting  
Book 41, Page 141 

 
Juvenile Crime Prevention Council  
 
 Commissioner Smith moved to reappoint Valerie Asbell, Terry Buffaloe, Eric 
Cunningham, Chuck Hasty, Robin Johnson, Teresa King, Sonynia Leonard, Angela Moody, and 
Barbara Plum to serve on the Juvenile Crime Prevention Council, terms expiring January 31, 
2021.  Commissioner Qualls seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 

Commissioner Smith moved to waive the term limits and reappoint Brenda Branch, Tony 
Brown, Doris Mack, and Marcelle Smith to serve on the Juvenile Crime Prevention Council, 
terms expiring January 31, 2021.  Commissioner Manning seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by voice vote. 
 
6. Economic Development Report   

 
Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Director, addressed the Board and provided a 

brief PowerPoint presentation regarding the monthly Halifax County Economic Development 
Commission Activity Report. 

 
7. County Manager’s Report   

 
Tony N. Brown, County Manager, reminded the Board that the annual Youth Leadership 

Government Day would be held on February 27, 2019 at 9:00 A. M. until 12:00 Noon.  A mock 
Board of Commissioners Meeting would be held to provide an opportunity for students to 
experience the challenges of being a commissioner and staff member. 

 
8.   County Attorney’s Report 
 

A. North Carolina Department of Transportation Request - Right of Way at EMS 
Station 6 

 
M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney, addressed the Board stating that during the 

December 3, 2018 Regular Meeting, the Board approved granting a right of way and easement to 
the North Carolina Department of Transportation related to the improvements on Highway 125. 
Following that action, the North Carolina Department of Transportation representatives sent 
paperwork for execution by the County.  After reviewing the paperwork, it was discovered that 
the North Carolina Department of Transportation was expecting to purchase fee simple title for 
the 0.074 acre right of way area; however, it was assumed that the request was for the right of 
way.  There was no practical difference in conveying the right of way in fee simple title since the 
0.074 acre of land would always be used as a highway.  However, the Board did not formally 
approve the sale of the 0.074 acre tract to North Carolina Department of Transportation.  It was 
requested that the Board adopt a resolution to convey County property to a unit of government 
pursuant to N. C. G. S. 160A-274 and grant easements in County property pursuant to N. C. G. 
S. 160A-273, which is attached to theses minutes as Attachment D. 

 
Commissioner Qualls moved to adopt a resolution to convey County property to a unit of 

government pursuant to N. C. G. S. 160A-274 and grant easements in County property pursuant 
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to N. C. G. S. 160A-273.  Commissioner Brewer seconded the Board, which passed unanimously 
by voice vote.  

 
B. North Carolina Court of Appeals - Silver et al. v. The Halifax County Board of 

Commissioners  
 

M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney, addressed the Board stating that a unanimous 
opinion had been received and affirmed by the North Carolina Court of Appeals in upholding the 
previous lower court ruling regarding the Silver et al. v. The Halifax County Board of 
Commissioners. 

 
9. Other Business  
 

A. Letter of Special Recognition - Lucille Parker Cheek 98th Birthday 
 
Chairman Bryant requested that the Board approve a letter of special recognition in 

honor of the 98th birthday of Lucille Parker Cheek. 
 
Commissioner Smith moved to approve a letter of special recognition in honor of the 

98th birthday of Lucille Parker Cheek.  Commissioner Brewer seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 
10. Closed Session  
 

There were no Closed Session matters for discussion. 
 

11. Announcement - Halifax Central Communications Center Tour 
 
 A. Halifax Central Communications Center Tour 

 
The Board will tour the Halifax Central Communications Center.   
 

12. Adjourn until January 22, 2019 Regular Meeting  
 
Commissioner Smith moved to adjourn the meeting until the January 22, 2019 Regular 

Meeting.  Commissioner Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.     
 
 
 
__________________________________ 

                                                                             Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 
        Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
 

_____________________________________  
Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board  
Halifax County Board of Commissioners  
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MINUTES 

HALIFAX COUNTY  
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING 
JANUARY 22, 2019 

  
Note to Reader:  Although the printed agenda document for this Board 
meeting is not part of these minutes, the agenda document provides 
background information on most all of the items discussed by the Board 
at this meeting.  The Clerk to the Board maintains the agenda document 
in accordance with the laws of North Carolina.  One may see a copy of 
the agenda for this meeting by contacting the Clerk to the Board. 

 
The Halifax County Board of Commissioners held a Regular Meeting on Tuesday, 

January 22, 2019 at 5:30 P. M. in the Historic Courthouse, Halifax, North Carolina.   
 
PRESENT: Honorable J. Rives Manning, Jr., Vice Chairman   

 Honorable Carolyn C. Johnson  
  Honorable Marcelle O. Smith  
  Honorable Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 
  Honorable T. Patrick W. Qualls  
  Honorable Linda A. Brewer 
 
OTHERS: Tony N. Brown, County Manager   
  Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board/Assistant to the County Manager 
  M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney  

Cathy A. Scott, Economic Development Director 
Dia H. Denton, Deputy County Manager  
Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director  
Renee Perry, Human Resources Management Director 

  Ian M. Bumgarner, Senior Management Analyst 
  Michelle F. Moseley, Paralegal 
 
Call to Order 
 

Chairman Bryant called the meeting to order. 
 

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance 
 

Commissioner Smith provided the invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was then 
recited.  

 
Adoption of the Agenda 
 

Commissioner Brewer moved to adopt the agenda as presented.  Commissioner Smith 
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seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  

 
Conflict of Interest 

 
Commissioner Manning stated that he may have a perceived conflict of interest regarding 

Item 1A.  FY 2019-2020 Halifax Home Health and Hospice Budget - Board of Health Funding 
Request as his wife received very good services from Halifax Home Health and Hospice.  There 
was no conflict of interest noted by any other member of the Board.  
 
1. Agenda Items   

 
A.     FY 2019-2020 Halifax Home Health and Hospice Budget - Board of Health 

Funding Request   
 
 Bruce Robistow, Health Director, addressed the Board and provided a brief history 
regarding Halifax Home Health and Hospice.  It was reported that Halifax Home Health and 
Hospice had been in operation since 1969 and was very profitable due to being the primary sole 
provider for the County and surrounding counties.  In the early 2000s, home health and hospice 
reimbursements began to see a significant change and at the same time private companies began 
operations and provided care to top payors only and attracted County staff with higher salaries.  
Halifax Home Health and Hospice became the primary provider for the uninsured and 
underinsured which reduced revenue.  In 2010, a consultant was hired to provide an operational 
assessment which recommended the sale of hospice and to improve operations in home health.  
During that time, this recommendation was presented to the Commissioners and was not 
approved.  In 2016, it was obvious that Fund Balance could not sustain losses; therefore, another 
assessment was completed.  In 2018, the Fund Balance depleted and an assessment with return 
on investment was completed.  The results and action plan were then presented to the Board of 
Health which consisted of the following acknowledgements:   The importance of service for the 
public health of the County; the need to be self-sustaining moving forward to provide service; 
previous assessments were not acted on; and the inability to provide a budget for FY 2019-2020 
with existing finances.  The Board of Health unanimously voted to request funds in the amount 
of $300,000 from the County that would provide an opportunity for Home Health and Hospice to 
implement the assessment recommendations.   

 
 Tammy Rodwell, Halifax Home Health and Hospice, provided a brief review of the 
common findings as follows:  The recruitment of staff and emphasizing County benefits.  
Marketing the services offered by visiting hospitals, nursing homes, doctor offices, and 
improving the 2.5 star rating.  Outsource billing and contract with more insurance carriers.  
Decrease cost for contracted therapy services.  Improve the reimbursement case mix weight and 
good referrals.  The total estimated return on investment upon the effective adoption of the 
findings was in the amount of $228,000 plus the increase referral capture rate in the amount of 
$150,000 in revenue resulted in a total with minimal improvement in the amount of $378,000.  
The steps that had begun to improve revenues included the following:  hired three part-time 
nurses and one part-time social worker, utilizing patient portal at UNC, utilizing diverse 
advertising with Jo Storey and Halifax Regional Medical Center, outsource billing with 
addendum pending for Barnestorm to begin the billing of all payers, investigating and 
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establishing a County position for physical therapy and seeking an alternative agency to contract, 
utilizing software to improve documenting records correctly and maximizing reimbursement, 
and initiated contract with United Healthcare in network for hospice services and awaiting 
contract with Humana and Aetna.  A comparison of revenue and expense summary for 
December 2018 and December 2017 were reviewed as follows:  December 2018 Home Health 
revenues $387,162; expenses $510,569 and difference ($123,407) and Hospice revenues 
$169,561, expenses $156,724, and difference $12,837.  The total December 2018 revenues 
$556,723; expenses $667,293; difference ($110,570) and Fund Balance to balance budget 
$277,301.  December 2017 Home Health revenues $398,992; expenses $536,237 and difference 
($137,245) and Hospice revenues $157,019, expenses $161,266, and difference ($4,247).  The 
total December 2017 revenues $556,011; expenses $697,503; difference $141,492 and Fund 
Balance to balance budget $353,923.   
 
 Mr. Robistow requested that the Board of Commissioners approve the request to 
implement the consultant recommendations and assist Halifax Home Health and Hospice with 
operational costs in the amount of $300,000 for FY 2019-2020, which was approved by the 
Board of Health at its November 26, 2018 meeting. 
 
 After an in-depth discussion was held, Commissioner Manning moved to approve the 
Board of Health’s request to appropriate funds in the amount of $300,000 for the FY 2019-2020 
Halifax Home Health and Hospice Budget and to charge the Health Director with providing the 
Board of Commissioners with a monthly financial report.  Commissioner Smith seconded the 
motion. 
  
 The votes were as follows: 
 
 Commissioner Manning Aye 
 Commissioner Johnson Aye 
 Commissioner Smith  Aye 
 Commissioner Bryant  No 
 Commissioner Qualls  No 
 Commissioner Brewer Aye 
 

B.  2019 Halifax County Recreation Partners Program  
 

Ian M. Bumgarner, Sr. Management Analyst, addressed the Board and inquired whether 
the maximum award amount per applicant should be increased for the 2019 Halifax County 
Recreation Partners Program, as the total amount budgeted was $35,000.  Currently, the 
maximum award was in the amount of $2,000 per applicant; however, in prior years the 
maximum amount awarded was in the amount of $3,000 per applicant.   An update was provided 
regarding the 2018 Halifax County Recreation Partners Program as only three of the ten 
recipients that were awarded funds had submitted reports regarding how the funds were utilized 
in accordance with the grant agreements.  
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It was recommended that a letter reminding the applicants that received funds during the 

2018 Halifax County Recreation Partners Program that their report had not been received and if 
not received by a certain date their recreation program would not be eligible for future funding.  

 
 Commissioner Smith moved to approve that the maximum award per applicant would 
remain in the amount of $2,000 for the 2019 Halifax County Recreation Partners Program and if 
funding was still available that a request be made regarding the remaining funds.  Commissioner 
Johnson seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
  

C. Budget Amendments  
  

Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director, requested that the Board approve a list of budget 
amendments, which is attached to these minutes as Attachment A.   

 
Commissioner Qualls moved to approve the budget amendments.  Commissioner 

Johnson seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote.  
 
 Ms. Duncan reviewed and presented an additional budget amendment regarding the final 
Halifax County Audit expenses to transfer funds in the amount of $21,740 from the Contingency 
Fund to the Audit line, which is attached to these minutes as Attachment B.   
 

Commissioner Qualls moved to approve the additional budget amendment regarding the 
final Halifax County Audit expenses to transfer funds in the amount of $21,740 from the 
Contingency Fund to the Audit line.  Commissioner Johnson seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by voice vote.  

 
2. Other Business 
 
 A. Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Allocation Expansion Resolution 
 
 Marcelle O. Smith, Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Chairman, requested that the 
Board adopt the Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Allocation Expansion Resolution that would 
fully support an adequate and timely increase of local Juvenile Crime Prevention funding to 
ensure program expansion and successful implementation of the Juvenile Justice Reinvestment 
Act Raise the Age Legislation, set for December 1, 2019, which is attached to these minutes as 
Attachment C. 
 
 Commissioner Smith moved to adopt the Juvenile Prevention Council Allocation 
Expansion Resolution.  Commissioner Qualls seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by voice vote. 
 
 B.  Ash Monofill and Area 1 C&D Landfill Closure Projects 
  

M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney, addressed the Board and requested the approval 
of a letter to Mark Short, Project Engineer for Glover Construction Company, Inc., regarding 
their request for a temporary suspension of work due to weather and poor soil conditions in 
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regards to the Halifax County Landfill Facility, Ash Monofill and Area 1 C&D Landfill 
Closures, which was provided for the Board’s review.   

 
 Commissioner Manning moved to authorize the Chairman to execute a letter to Mark 
Short, Project Engineer for Glover Construction Company, Inc., regarding their request for a 
temporary suspension of work due to weather and poor soil conditions in regards to the Halifax 
County Landfill Facility, Ash Monofill and Area 1 C&D Landfill Closures.  Commissioner 
Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 
 C. Charters of Freedom Project  
 
 Commissioner Manning provided a brief update regarding the Charters of Freedom 
Project.  A diagram of the Charters of Freedom Project which consisted of the Declaration of 
Independence, United States Constitution, and the Bill of Rights along with the addition of the 
Halifax Resolves was provided for the Board’s review and it was recommended that the 
structures be located in front of the Old Commissioners Building.  There was no cost associated 
with the Charters of Freedom structure; however, the cost of the Halifax Resolves structure 
would be approximately $8,000, which would be paid by fundraising efforts.  It was requested 
that the Board approve that the Charters of Freedom and Halifax Resolves be located in front of 
the Old Commissioners Building and to move forward with the project. 
 

Ken Wilson, Charters of Freedom Champion, stated that he would be meeting with David 
W. Streater, State Director of the Foundation Forward, Inc., and their construction foreman on 
January 29, 2019 to survey the site recommended for the project.  He further stated that firm 
commitments had been received in the amount of $2,000 through fundraising efforts.  All funds 
would be sent to Mr. Streater to be deposited into a bank account and any funds over and above 
the project cost would remain with the Charters of Freedom Project to assist with their next 
project.  The dedication ceremony was scheduled to be held on Halifax Resolves Day, April 12, 
2019 at 2:00 P. M.  

 
3. Closed Session 
 

There was no Closed Session matter for discussion. 
 

4. Adjourn until the February 4, 2019 Regular Meeting  
 
Commissioner Smith moved to adjourn the meeting until the February 4, 2019 Regular 

Meeting.  Commissioner Brewer seconded the motion, which passed unanimously by voice vote. 
 

 
_________________________________ 

                                                                           Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 
       Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
_____________________________________ 
Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board  
Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
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Attachment C  

 
 



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Mary W. Duncan, Finance Director

SUBJECT: Budget amendments

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find a copy of the budget amendments which transfer funds between accounts or changes the originally
adopted budget due to increases and/or decreases as a result of federal/state funding authorizations, fees or insurance
reimbursements.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
BA List for 3-11-19
BA for 3-11-19

TOTAL COST:$0 COUNTY COST:$0

REQUEST: Approve presented Budget Amendments 

















AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Doris Hawkins, Halifax County Tax Collector

SUBJECT: Property Tax Refunds and Releases - February 2019

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
John T. and Gail E. Arthur; 1809 Eastern Shores Rd, Littleton, NC 27850
Parcel 0703005: Boat over-valued, taxpayer provided bill of sale
 
2017 FLT $7.45

G01 $108.76
HCS $13.94
TOTAL $130.15

 
Winston Doyle Douglas; 229 Ethel Ave, Norfolk, VA 23504
Account 126644: Motor vehicle exempt in NC per military documentation provided by taxpayer; permanent domicile in
NY
 
2005 ENF $184.45

ENT $3.00
G01 $227.93
INT $36.34
TOTAL $451.72

 
Vernon and Mildred Robinson; 2101 Roper Springs Rd, Littleton, NC 27850
Parcel 0704994: Building value double-billed in error
 
2015 FDV $4.73

G01 $36.50
2016 FDV $4.73

G01 $39.00
2017 FDV $4.73

G01 $39.00
HCS $5.00
TOTAL $133.69

ATTACHMENTS:
Description



Releases

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the February 2019 property tax refunds and releases. 





AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Rose Lewis, Aging Program Coordinator

SUBJECT: Seniors Health Insurance Information Program (SHIIP)  Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers
Act (MIPPA)

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
1. Halifax County Council on Aging (COA) will comply to the guidelines of the MIPPA Grant with the SHIIP office to
expand Low Income Subsidy outreach within Halifax County.
2. Halifax County COA will conduct enrollment clinics during the period of 10/1/2018 through 9/30/2019 at non-traditional
sites such as the local library, senior living communities, health care facilities, churches, etc.
3. Halifax County COA will submit client contact and media forms in a timely manner for input into the STARS website.
4.  Halifax County COA will continue to collaborate with the local Area Agency on Aging to conduct outreach events in the
county.
5. Halifax County COA will co-sponsor an outreach event, NC Med Assist Mobile Fee Pharmacy Over the County
Medication Giveaway. 
 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
SHIIP Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act 2019

TOTAL COST:$2,632.00 COUNTY COST:$0.00

REQUEST: Request Board of Commissioners' approval of the Submission and Receipt of Funds from the NC
Department of Insurance Seniors' Health Insurance Information Program Medicare Improvements for
Patients and Providers Act Grant. 









































AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Renee Perry, HR Management Director

PRESENTER: County Commissioners

SUBJECT: Retirement Resolution - Patricia C. Yarboro

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Please adopt the retirement resolution and recognize Patricia C. Yarboro for her service to the county.  Attached is the
retirement resolution.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Retirement Resolution - Patricia C. Yarboro

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Adopt the retirement resolution and recognize Mrs. Yarboro for her service to the county. 



 

Resolution 
 

 WHEREAS, PATRICIA C. YARBORO, decided to retire as a 
Social Worker III with the Halifax County Department of 
Social Services effective January Thirty-First of the Year 
Two Thousand and Nineteen; and 

 

 WHEREAS, she has spent Thirty years with local 
government; Patricia has also served in many positions 
of honor in the community and State, as well as being a 
dedicated public servant to the citizens of Halifax 
County. 

 

 NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that on this day, 
Monday, March Eleventh of the Year Two Thousand and 
Nineteen, the Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
did honor Patricia C. Yarboro with formal adoption of this 
resolution, to be recorded in the minutes of the meeting 
of this day. 

 
 
 

________________________________________ 
Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 

Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
 
 
 
 

ATTEST: 
 
 

____________________________________ 
Andrea H. Wiggins 
Clerk to the Board 



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Honorable Brenda G. Branch, Chief District Court Judge

PRESENTER: Honorable Brenda G. Branch, Chief District Court Judge

SUBJECT: District Court Upgrades

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find a request to address the Board regarding needed upgrades for District Court.  The Honorable W.
Turner Stephenson,III, will also be in attendance.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Letter of Request

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST:  





AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Dr. Michael A. Elam, Halifax Community College President

PRESENTER: Dr. Michael A. Elam, Halifax Community College President

SUBJECT: Halifax Community College Mid-Year Update Presentation

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
A brief PowerPoint presentation will be held regarding the Halifax Community College Mid-Year Update.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Halifax Community College Mid-Year Update

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST:  



Mid-year Update 
Halifax Community 

College

Dr. Michael A. Elam, President/CEO
March 11, 2019



2

Spring 2019 enrollment does not include mini-semester.  The mini-semester 
begins March 5, 2019.  



3
Spring 2019 does not include enrollment for the mini-semester.  The mini-semester began on 

March 5, 2019, which is after the deadline for materials to be submitted to the Clerk to the Board .    

Percentage of Enrollment from 
Halifax County



SPRING 2019 ENROLLMENT

4
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Breakdown of Halifax County 
Spring 2019 Enrollment



18-19 COUNTY APPROPRIATIONS

18-19
BUDGET

HALIFAX
CO. 

NORTHAMPTON
CO.

TOTAL SPENT
THRU 

JAN 31, 2019

CURRENT
OPERATING $1,215,601 $60,000$1,275,601 58.78%
CAPITAL
OUTLAY $227,277 $200,000 $427,277 36.96%

TOTAL $1,442,878 $260,000$1,702,878 53.30%

6



TIME OF TRANSITION

•Contracted with a vendor to maintain the grounds on 
campus. 

•Brought in our maintenance and custodial functions and by 
doing so ended an outsourced contract. 

7



CONNECT NC BONDS

•Added new boilers to the 100, 300, 500, & 600 Buildings. 

•Added new chillers to the 500 & 600 Buildings. 

•Reposting replacement of HVAC units on 400 Building & 
Library. 

8



ADVANCED MANUFACTURING & 
CORPORATE TRAINING CENTER

•Selected an architect 

•Currently we are in the advance planning phase 

•Funded through $3,742,915 of Connect NC Bonds and 
$2,000,000 of EDA Grant from the U.S. Economic 
Development Administration

9



NORTHAMPTON EARLY COLLEGE 
MOVE TO CAMPUS PROJECT

•Goal:  Successfully establishing a hall in the 100 Building for 
NHEC.

•Work completed:  Moving class spaces, retiling, painting, 
carpeting, cabinets installed, & commercial serving space 
set up. 

•Work in process:  Contract for three electronic security 
doors $51,799.83.  

•$24,982 of funds remaining as of Jan. 31 not encumbered 
10



NORTHAMPTON COUNTY 
EARLY COLLEGE

11



FRESH PAINT

12



REFURBISHED  FLOORS

13



REPURPOSED ROOMS

14



STUDENT LOUNGE WITH SERVING SPACE

15



NEW CARPETING

16



HEALTH SCIENCES RETURN TO 
SCOTLAND NECK

17



NEW ACCESS ROAD WITH TREES

18



OTHER PROJECTS 

19



CAMPUS LED LIGHTING

20



SPRAYER ADDITION FOR SNOW

21



BOBCAT FOR SNOW REMOVAL

22



SURPLUS FURNITURE FROM ECU 

23



SURPLUS RECYCLING BINS-ECU

24



FURTHER INITIATIVES
•Hiring an additional Armed Resource Officer

•Use Connect NC Bonds to replace air handlers in 500 
Building

•Update air ventilation in cosmetology area

•Evaluate moving instructional classes into old Town Hall 
area in Scotland Neck 

25



26



Mid-year Update 
Halifax Community 

College

Dr. Michael A. Elam, President/CEO
March 11, 2019



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Ginny Orvedahl, Library Director

PRESENTER: Ginny Orvedahl, Library Director

SUBJECT: Homework Help Pilot Program Grant Award

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Students who are assigned homework requiring access to the internet, but don't have home access, fall into what's called the
"homework gap" which limits educational opportunities outside the classroom. The Homework Help Pilot Program
developed by the North Carolina Department of Natural and Cultural Resources and the North Carolina Department of
Information Technology aims to give rural libraries the tools they need to help address this gap. County eligibility is based on
their economic distress rankings. Please see attachments regarding the Homework Help Pilot Program. 
 
 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Homework Help Pilot Program Award

TOTAL COST:$35,000 COUNTY COST:$0

REQUEST: Approve the awarding of the Homework Help Pilot Program grant, the receipt of funds, and authorize the
appropriate staff to execute the documents. 





AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board/Assistant to the County Manager

PRESENTER: County Commissioners

SUBJECT: Board Appointments

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Attached, please find the Board Appointments.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Board Appointments Requiring Action
April 2019 Board Appointments
Board Vacancies Without Recommendations

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Approve the Board Appointments that require action. 

























































































AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Renee Perry, HR Management Director

SUBJECT: Retirement Resolution - Mary W. Gregory

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
Please adopt the retirement resolution and acknowledge Mary W. Gregory for her service to the county.  Attached is the
retirement resolution.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Retirement Resolution - Mary W. Gregory

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Adopt the retirement resolution and acknowledge Mrs. Gregory for her service to the county. 



 

Resolution 
 

 WHEREAS, MARY W. GREGORY, decided to retire as an 
Income Maintenance Caseworker II with the Halifax 
County Department of Social Services effective January 
Thirty-First of the Year Two Thousand and Nineteen; and 

 

 WHEREAS, she has spent Twenty-six years with local 
government; Mary has also served in many positions of 
honor in the community and State, as well as being a 
dedicated public servant to the citizens of Halifax 
County. 

 

 NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that on this day, 
Monday, March Eleventh of the Year Two Thousand and 
Nineteen, the Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
did honor Mary W. Gregory with formal adoption of this 
resolution, to be recorded in the minutes of the meeting 
of this day. 

 
 
 

________________________________________ 
Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 

Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
 
 
 
 

ATTEST: 
 
 

____________________________________ 
Andrea H. Wiggins 
Clerk to the Board 



AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

PRESENTER: M. Glynn Rollins, Jr., County Attorney

SUBJECT: Approval of Loan from Halifax EMC for Patrol Cars

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
During FY 18-19 budget discussions staff noted that the purchase of new patrol cars for the Sheriff's Office would be
accomplished with the assistance of an interest free REDLG loan from Halifax Electric Membership Cooperative (HEMC),
payable by three annual installments. Last August, HEMC presented a Promissory Note (copy attached) for execution by
the county.  After execution of the note, the patrol cars were purchased.  Also attached is a budget amendment for the
$243,000 loan, and the appropriation of funds to repay the loan.  The first annual loan payment has already been made. 
Upon reflection, the board should have specifically approved the loan, authorized the county manager to execute the loan,
and approved the budget amendment resulting from the loan. 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Promissory Note
Budget Amendment

TOTAL COST:$243,000.00 COUNTY COST:$243,000.00

REQUEST: 1.  Approve the loan on the terms presented in the attached Promissory Note
2.  Ratify the action of the county manager and other county staff as to the execution of the promissory note.
3.  Approve the attached budget amendment.
 









AGENDA
Halifax County Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting
TO: Halifax County Board of Commissioners

FROM: Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman

PRESENTER: Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman

SUBJECT: Resolution in Honor of Robertha McGuire Wade

DATE: March 11, 2019 Regular Meeting

SUPPORTING INFORMATION: 
I will request that the Board adopt the resolution honoring Robertha McGuire Wade.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution in Honor of Robertha McGuire Wade

TOTAL COST: COUNTY COST:

REQUEST: Adopt the resolution in honor of Robertha McGuire Wade.
 



 

 
Resolution 

In Honor Of 
Robertha McGuire Wade 

 

Whereas, Robertha McGuire Wade was born on September 12, 1919 in Scotland Neck, 
North Carolina; and  

 
Whereas, Robertha married her childhood sweetheart, the late Morris Wade, on 

Valentine’s Day, February 14, 1942, and was married 52 years before his death on August 9, 
1994; and   

 
Whereas, Robertha was blessed with 9 beautiful children and is the proud grandmother 

of 22 grandchildren, 65 great-grandchildren and 15 great great-grandchildren; and  
 
Whereas, Robertha is the oldest Mother of Crowell Missionary Baptist Church located in 

Halifax, North Carolina; and  
 

Whereas, Robertha’s favorite scripture is Psalms 23, favorite song “I’m going to do all I 
can for the Lord”, and she enjoys spending time with her family and friends.   
                                                                                

Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved, that the Halifax County Board of Commissioners 
publicly recognizes those who have reached such a remarkable age and who have witnessed and 
celebrated the innovations, cultural developments, and awesome achievements of this country 
and does hereby deem it an honor and a pleasure to extend to Robertha McGuire Wade our 
sincere congratulations and best wishes for many more happy and productive years.  
 

 This the 11th day of March, 2019.      
  

_______________________________________    
Vernon J. Bryant, Chairman 

                                                                             Halifax County Board of Commissioners           
                    
_______________________________________  
Andrea H. Wiggins, MMC, Clerk to the Board                                       
Halifax County Board of Commissioners      
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